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Minutes of the DSWA Trustee Board meeting held

on Sunday 3 March 2019 at the Rendezvous Hotel, Skipton

Present: R Stockall (Chairman), T Blackwell, P Clayton, P Isherwood, B Jones, A Loudon, R Love, C Noble,

L Noble, | Taylor and T Wragg.
In Attendance: Miss A Shaw.
Apologies: Lord Cavendish.
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Opening Remarks

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting including the three new Trustees appointed at
the AGM the day before. Thanks were recorded to A Brown-Jackson and N Coombey for their
hard work on the Trustee Board over the years, having stepped down at the AGM. The Trustee
Eligibility Declaration form was signed by all Trustees.

Appointment of Chairman and Deputy Chairman and Allocation of Branches

R Stockall advised that he was willing to stand again as Chairman, which was warmly welcomed
and therefore proposed by R Love and seconded by L Noble. Deputy Chairman is currently held by
T Blackwell who was willing to continue in the role, which was proposed by P Clayton and
seconded by P Isherwood. There was a unanimous vote in favour of both postholders.

It was also necessary to amend the designated branches in light of the new Trustees and the
following amendments were put forward and agreed. Trustee were reminded that it was
important for them to keep in touch with their respective branches and establish good
communication links.

South West Scotland & Isle of Skye
Central & South East Scotland
Wales

Otley & Yorkshire Dales
Lancashire, Mid-Lancs & Pennine
West & South Yorkshire

Cheshire & Derbyshire

Cumbria & Northumbria
Cotswolds, South West England & Dorset
Non-branch members

Craftsman Certification Scheme

] Taylor

R Love

C Noble

T Blackwell
P Clayton
L Noble

T Wragg

B Jones

R Stockall
P Isherwood
A Loudon

To confirm minutes of previous Trustee Board meeting - 1 December 2018

There were no corrections or amendments and the minutes were therefore signed as a correct
record of the meeting.

Matters Arising not Otherwise on the Agenda

Durham Legacy Update: No further projects had been submitted for consideration by the
branch. However, it was noted that the current grant application to The Prince’s Countryside
Fund did include possible career training/bursaries in the north east, which could be linked to the
legacy funding. A replacement to oversee the Durham Legacy work was required as N Coombey
had stepped down from the Trustee Board. B Jones kindly agreed to take this on.

Heritage Alliance Membership: No further action had been taken but it was agreed that this was
something the Development Team should look at and report back on in due course.

Speakers: A list of members who are willing to offer talks to groups and what the talks cover is
currently being compiled. A suggestion was made that a generic presentation might be useful
which local speakers could add specific regional information to if necessary.
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Correspondence
Royal Garden Party Invitation: The Association had again been fortunate to receive an invitation

to one of the Royal Garden Parties and the Chairman was pleased to report that C Stephens
would be representing DSWA at the event in May.

Letter from L Atkinson: The letter had been circulated ahead of the meeting and the contents
were discussed in detail. A reply would be sent to Mrs Atkinson detailing the discussions, which
included the following:

1  Contact would be made with the Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme office and the National
Students Union to promote the dry stone walling opportunities available to participants and
students.

1  Consideration would be given to re-instating the “Professionals” page in the Waller & Dyker,
which C Noble offered to take on.

Contribution from Central Scotland Branch: A generous sum of money had been received from
Central Scotland branch, which was much appreciated and had been acknowledged.

A short discussion subsequently took place on the amount of funds held by branches and the need
for them to identify what the money would be spent on and for this to be reviewed on an annual
basis at the year end. Some concerns were expressed that, as Trustees, there was a need to ensure
that charitable funds were spent correctly and it was important to know how branch monies were
being used. Due to the lack of an Honorary Treasurer, it was noted that this aspect of financial
management had slipped but would be addressed. Within the DSWA Financial Procedures there
are guidance notes on the amounts of money held by branches and they should be encouraged to
make contributions to projects. It was hoped that this subject would be covered in regional
workshops, being proposed elsewhere. Meantime, it was agreed that the Trustee Board would
appoint a Finance Officer from within its membership and B Jones was proposed by A Loudon,
seconded by L Noble. There was a unanimous agreement for the appointment, which was
accepted by B Jones.

Branch Updates from Trustees

There was nothing specific to report although the Trustees were saddened to learn of the death of
Ray Babb, who was one of the early members of the Cumbria branch. A number of DSWA
members from Cumbria had attended the funeral.

Proposal to form a new branch: A paper had been circulated ahead of the meeting with a
proposal to establish a new DSWA Branch, which would cater mainly for young professional dry
stone wallers and go by the name of the Ellwood Branch, in recognition of Ted Ellwood, a lifelong
member and well respected waller from the Kendal area. A lively discussion took place and the
following points noted.

9 There is an informal group of young wallers who meet up and share experiences, etc and the
new branch would seek to formalise what is currently taking place and have it under the
auspices of the Dry Stone Walling Association.

1 Some concerns were raised regarding the term branch as these are currently defined within the
DSWA Rules as covering a geographical area. However, it was agreed that if minor changes
were made to the wording in the Rules, then the new branch could exist with that name.
Suggested amendments to the Rules and Branch Procedures would be circulated to the
Trustees with the minutes.

1 Concerns were raised that the new branch might detract from existing branches in terms of
taking away younger members although it was hoped that this would not be the case.

9 There will be a need to liaise with existing branches to ensure that problems do not arise with
branch memberships. The Development Team will be working with branches in due course.

In conclusion there was unanimous agreement in favour of establishing a new branch as outlined
in the paper which was proposed by R Stockall and seconded by A Loudon. It was further agreed
that a short piece would be included in the spring issue of the Waller & Dyker but an additional
publicity drive should be developed thereafter.

Governance Issues
Independently Registered Branches: All but one of the Scottish branches have now deregistered
from OSCR and work is ongoing to get this final branch deregistered.

Skills Audit: This item was discussed at the last meeting and it was noted that whilst it can be a
useful exercise it is more likely to be beneficial to larger organisations. Informal skills held by
individual Trustees are of greater benefit than formal qualifications. It was therefore agreed not to
pursue this matter any further for the time being.

2

R STOCKALL

A SHAW

CNOBLE

B JONES

A SHAW

K MAY

A SHAW
K MAY

A SHAW/
JTAYLOR



TB19.07c¢

TB19.08
TB19.08a

TB19.08b

TB19.09

TB19.10
TB19.10a

TB192.10b

TB19.50¢

Risk Management: An updated table of risks to the Association had been prepared and circulated
by N Coombey detailing the possible risks, the safeguards already in place and potential action to
mitigate the risk. The following points were noted during the subsequent discussions.

1 A suggestion was made that from the policies identified one or two reviewed on an annual
basis to provide rolling updates which should be included within the 5-year plan.

1  Some of the main concerns regarding risk related to financial matters and the autonomy
currently afforded to branches in relation to funds held and their use.

1 It was agreed that B Jones and A Shaw would review the wording in the Rules and the
Financial Procedures to ensure it ties in with the risk management document and produce an
advice note for Branch Treasurers reminding them of their financial responsibilities and
putting it in context of the overall organisation.

1 At the AGM the previous day an offer of help with regard to reviewing policies was made by
a member, which would be followed up.

In conclusion, it was agreed that the table of risks should be reviewed on an annual basis to ensure
that actions remain current and relevant. Additional items may be added in the future as
necessary.

Financial Matters

Current Financial Figures: Profit & Loss and Balance Sheets for the period to the end of January
had been circulated ahead of the meeting. Current bank account figures were presented at the
meeting. It was noted that budgets should be included in reports, which would be addressed in
the next item.

Financial Report Format: A meeting had taken place with the accountants to discuss financial
reports and content that would be most useful to the Trustee Board. It had been suggested that a
number of Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) should be identified which could be highlighted
within future reports, which the accountants could help produce. The accountants also advised
that the Trustees had requested the removal of allocating a percentage of overhead costs to
specific charitable activities from the accounts and instead these figures were now just identified
directly, which is a more normal practice for small charities. However, there was a suggestion that
the Association should know the costs involved for each of the main activities, which would be
revisited and reported at the next meeting. It was agreed that a further meeting with the
accountants should be arranged as soon as practical, to be attended by B Jones and A Shaw, to
discuss report format and content.

DSWA 5-Year Plan/Business Plan

The Development Officers are currently working through this document to identify items that
may need to be included to help with future funding applications, including Key Performance
Indicators. The 5-year plan should be seen as a working document which will include a rolling
programme of additions as the Association continues to develop. Meantime, there is a real need
to secure a Treasurer who can help with the forward planning and budgeting of the organisation.

Membership
Current Membership Figures: The current membership figures were given as follows. A total of

872 members, including 636 Open, 206 Professional, 13 Corporate and 12 Junior/student.

It was disappointing to note the drop in numbers although this is not unusual at this time of year
as people have forgotten to renew but there is a general decline in new members. Branches
should be encouraged to chase members and remind them of the January renewal date as well as
encouraging people to sign up to the Gift Aid Scheme if they have not already done so.

Supporting Dry Stone Walls: Correspondence from C Stephens had been circulated ahead of the
meeting covering ideas for encouraging a “supporter” category of membership for people not
wishing to be actively involved in building walls but keen to support the restoration/repair of
walls. The information has been passed to the Development Officer to look at as part of the
overall recruitment drive that is being developed and she will report back in due course.

Corporate Membership: It was noted that A Loudon has compiled a list of quarries that supply
walling stone, which is broken down into different stone types and counties. It was agreed that
letters should be sent to the contacts to encourage corporate membership of the Association and
also to offer advertising within the Waller & Dyker. The details would be forwarded to the office
and the Development Officer to move things forward.
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Young Ambassadors: It was noted that a project proposal form would be completed and
submitted for the next meeting for further discussion and to identify a way forward.

Craft Skills Group

There were no queries from the minutes of the last meeting which had been previously circulated.
It was noted that A Loudon was currently taking part in a course to become an Internal Quality
Assurer for the Craftsman Certification Scheme, which was a requirement from Lantra in terms of
accredited qualifications.

A stakeholder meeting is scheduled for mid- March to discuss further the idea of a National Rural
Learning Centre in Scotland, which if established would form a “hub” for traditional skills and the
wider rural economy. R Love would be attending the event on behalf of the DSWA and would
report back at the next meeting.

The risk assessment issue has been covered in an earlier item (TB19/07c).

Training & Education Update

A report had been previously circulated and thanks were recorded to L Clarkson for the huge
amount of time and effort that is put into the work. It was encouraging to see that the residential
courses are becoming an established activity and are proving popular; three have been arranged
for this year, the first of which will take place at the end of March.

The Skills for the Future trainees are continuing to work well and most of them have carried out
successful placements in recent weeks and will be attending a full week’s course at Crooklands in
March as well as a training week in May, ahead of their Level 2 test day.

A new grant application has been submitted to The Prince’s Countryside Fund, which if successful
would be a two year project offering bursary training opportunities for up to twenty young people
to train to Level 1 as well as looking at running a pilot project to address the skills shortage in the
North East. A further strand of the project would be to work with the National Hedgelaying
Society to establish a “Traditional Rural Skills Hub” which would act as a “one stop shop” for
individuals and groups wanting to engage and support traditional skills, which in turn would
increase the number of traditional boundary contractors available to support local farming
businesses. The outcome of the grant application should be known in April.

Staffing Group
The notes from the Staffing Group meeting held on 15 January 2019 had been circulated to the

Trustee Board. It was noted that the vacancy for the Editor of the Waller & Dyker would be
included in the spring issue. A Loudon asked for sight of a copy of the job description for the role,
if one existed, which it does and which would be forwarded to him.

DSWA staff Holiday Allowance: Almost all workers are legally entitled to 5.6 weeks paid
holiday. Whether this allowance includes the eight Bank Holidays or not is up to the employer.
At present the DSWA allocation does include these days. Following a short discussion a
suggestion was put forward that an additional three days, nominally for Christmas Day, Boxing
Day and New Year’s Day should be added to staff holiday entitlement, proposed by R Stockall and
seconded by P Isherwood with unanimous agreement to this addition.

It was also suggested that all staff should have an open invitation to attend Trustee Board
meetings if they so wished, which was agreed.

Development Officer & Pendle Hill Traditional Boundaries Officer Updates

Development Officer: An update on the work done to date had been previously circulated along
with a proposed Terms of Reference document for the Development Team, which included
identifying three Trustees to be included in the membership of that group. Following a short
discussion the following people were agreed, P Isherwood, P Clayton, A Loudon and L Noble. B
Jones also expressed interest in being involved, given the early work he had done in terms of
development ideas in the non-craft area of dry stone walling. It was agreed that K May would
take the lead on issues discussed by the group and reports would be submitted to the Trustee
Board.

A questionnaire is currently being put together to send to branches which will include, amongst
other items, questions about branch training courses, previously discussed by the Craft Skills
Group. There is also the suggestion of regional workshops to meet with branch representatives
and share development ideas. It is envisaged the workshops will take place later in the year.
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Pendle Hill Traditional Boundaries Project Coordinator: A summary of what had been done to
day had been previously circulated although it was suggested that it would be more beneficial to
identify outcomes achieved in the report and it was agreed that R Love would follow this up.

Although not directly connected to the DSWA involvement with the Pendle Hill project, it was
noted that a good job had been made of repairs to the summit cairn, which had been carried out
by DSWA members.

It was agreed that for both posts the job descriptions/contracts would be circulated to Trustees
with the minutes for information.

DSWA Logo & Brand

Registering logo as a trademark: A brief discussion took place on whether or not it would be
appropriate to register the new logo as a trademark. It was noted that there are many different
categories and classes to be considered, which cannot be changed during the lifetime of the
registration, which is currently ten years. It was agreed that R Stockall would carry out further
work to identify which classes might be appropriate and the relevant costs and report back ahead
of the next meeting.

Leaflets: A number of suggested amendments to the draft updated leaflets were discussed and it
was agreed that P Clayton and A Shaw would continue to work on these and share updates with
the Trustees. A suggestion was made to look at using appropriate images submitted for the
anniversary book, which would be followed up. It was also noted that there may be potential
grants available to help with the reprinting of leaflets which would be pursued with the
Development Officer.

Merchandise: A number of sample items, including caps, hats and bags were tabled at the
meeting by C & L Noble which were well received. It was agreed that costs should be obtained for
a range of items which would be sent out in due course.

Branch Websites: In response to a query about new branch websites, it was noted that it had
proved almost impossible to standardise a home page or format due to the range of platforms
used by branches to host their own websites. It was hoped that if branches were carrying out
updates then the Brand guidelines would be followed and a similar layout to the DSWA site
adopted. However, it was further agreed that Cactus Creative should be contacted again to get
some up to date costs of what may be involved in standardising the branch websites.

Coordinator Reports
Grants: Nothing to report at present.

International: As agreed at the last meeting, contact had been made with SPS offering DSWA to
host the 2022 International Congress. However, it was noted that this offer cannot be accepted
at the present time and indeed there are already other potential hosts for that event and also the
congress in 2024. Following a short discussion, it was therefore agreed not to pursue the hosting
of the 2022 event. SPS would be advised accordingly.

With regards the UNESCO recognition of dry stone walling within the Representative List of the
Intangible Cultural Heritage of Humanity it was noted that it would not be possible to follow this
up in the UK.

Pinnacle Awards: It was disappointing to note that no further action had taken place with
regards the inspection of the Certificate of Merit application that was now long overdue.

P Isherwood agreed to follow this up as a matter of urgency ahead of the next meeting.

Working Party Reports

Archives: Work was ongoing and an update would be given at the next meeting.

Members’ Weekend Update

The 2019 event had gone well and thanks were recorded to the Otley & Yorkshire Dales branch
for its help in arranging the venue and visits. It was further noted that the proprietor of the hotel
was keen to offer support to the DSWA in terms of future meeting room use, etc, a gesture that
was appreciated and would also be shared with the branch.

A tentative suggestion has been received for a venue for 2020 which will be followed up.
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Signed ......

Any Other Business

The Game Fair: Confirmation had now been received from the organisers of The Game Fair that a
small budget is available to the DSWA in order to attend this event, taking place from 26-28 July
2019 at Hatfield House. It was therefore agreed that the Association should attend and A Shaw
was asked to move things forward. A suggestion was made that members of the Ellwood Branch
should be invited to attend to carry out the demonstration, which would be followed up.

A SHAW

Walls in the Landscape book: Sales of the anniversary book are going well with only 100 copies
left from the original print run of 500. Monies from the sale of the book have been ring-fenced
towards the cost of areprint, which would be covered. It was therefore unanimously agreed that
a reprint of 500 copies should go ahead. The proposal was put forward by R Stockall and
seconded by | Taylor.

A SHAW

Creative Space: T Blackwell tabled copies of the report from David Wilson, following his
extensive visit to America and Canada under a bursary from the Winston Churchill Memorial
Trust. He is keen for feedback from the report and would welcome input from the Trustee Board.
A link to the document is also given below but please note it is not a secure website:

https://dfwilson.co.uk/wcmt-creative-
space/?fbclid=IwAR2gDfED9Db072YhGzuKGdDGKYDoaekCk7aEd g3ldHXW|6yED:i-
6NbD6fo

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting will take place on Saturday 1 June at the Westmorland County Showground
commencing at 10am. Agenda items and papers should be sent to the office by Friday 3 May at
the latest. R Stockall and C Noble extended their apologies for the June meeting.

ALL

Remaining dates for Trustee Board meetings in 2019 will be as follows:
Saturday 7 September, Westmorland County Showground
Saturday 7 December, Westmorland County Showground

TBlackwell...........ooo Date .......o..e...... 1 June 2019

A Shaw/8 March 2019 ref: dswa/tbmtg/march19mins
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